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President’s Column
First, we welcome Helen Hudson Mills as the new chair of the Oconee Hill  
Cemetery Board of Trustees. We thank Tom Wilfong for his leadership as chair for 
the past two years.

Winter’s arrival ended our open-air FOHC board meetings in the Wingfield 
Chapel. During late fall and winter much work has been done to establish grass on 
the hillside and plan a power connection, as well as an access road to the chapel. 
Below the chapel at the foot of the bridge, preparations 
are underway for extension of the Greenway through 
the cemetery. A January meeting of OHC Trustees and 
Athens-Clarke officials responsible for the Greenway 
clarified the path, the bank preparation and the nature of 
fencing along the path.

By March construction should have begun. It may 
be necessary to close the bridge to excavate the hillside 
below for the path’s construction. During that time the 
Carr St. gate will be open to visitors wishing to access 
sections B, C, D, E, F, G, H and I. Carr Street is off Oak 
Street/Lexington Rd., just east of the Dairy Queen.

Although we must further defer the membership 
meeting planned for this spring, we hope that COVID-19 
vaccinations will make conditions safe for a fall cele-
bration of renewed friendship and improvements: a 
smoother East Campus Rd. entrance over the railroad 
tracks; resurfaced roads; corrected drainage and erosion 
problems; and the 1900/transriparian “new” part of the 
cemetery. 

This issue of the newsletter is being sent as a greet-
ing to everyone who purchased a lot in 2020. We invite 
you to join the Friends and hope you will join us in keeping Oconee Hill Cemetery a 
beautiful sanctuary. Please read the Friends membership list in this issue and notify 
us if you are aware of others who should be members.

Charlotte Thomas Marshall
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Our Mission 

Statement
The Friends of Oconee 

Hill Cemetery is a 
nonprofit organization 

in Athens, Georgia, 
that is dedicated to 

building a partnership 
between the cemetery 
and the community by 
focusing attention on 
the cemetery’s beauty, 

historic legacy, facilities 
and needs, particularly 
for the restoration and 

support of the cemetery 
through membership 

dues and other funding.

Greenway Plans at OHC
Athens-Clarke County officials met with OHC Trustees and staff on a cold January 
day to explain the specifics of the Greenway’s involvement in the cemetery. (L-R) 
ACC staff including Mark Johnston, Derek Doster (SPLOST project administrator), 
Erik Hammarlund and Oliver Weston field questions.
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As COVID-19 took over our daily lives the Wingfield Chapel 
has become a haven . . . a place for meetings, family gath-
erings, memorial services and small funerals. Several times 
heavy rains have made a graveside service with social distanc-
ing impossible. The chapel has provided the perfect solution.

The stone structure, named in honor of Terry Wingfield and 
his family, was completed in 2014. This FOHC project, funded 
by the Frances Wood Wilson Foundation, continues to improve 
because of donors who see the value in an open air chapel.

The Alice and Noah N. Langdale Foundation provided 
funds for crushed slate around the chapel, removal of 20-plus 
diseased or endangered trees, mulch for beds and landscape 
design plans for long-range utilization of the area. Recently 
under the direction of Carl Grimes, the landscape consultant for 
OHC, grading, removal of roots and debris, and the addition of 
amended soil and seeding of grass have created a gracious lawn. 
This highlights the chapel and illustrates the potential of the 
grassy knoll in the center of the cemetery. Donations and efforts 
from volunteers with local garden clubs have added Lenten rose 
beds and mulch. Slowly the additional planting of an understory 
of flowering trees will add color to this area. A specimen Yoshi-
ma cherry planted in memory of Meg Gunn Dure was a gift 
from her friends and members of the Athens High School Class 
of 1965. The Friends hope that others will choose to remember 
loved ones in a way that adds beauty to the area.

The Wingfield Chapel is becoming a focal point for the 
cemetery and is indeed one of its most significant areas. Few re-
alized when this project began that it would become so import-
ant. The Friends will continue to enhance the area and make 
it more accessible. A drive, electricity and other improvements 
will enable more to use it and make the Easter sunrise service 
and other events safer and more convenient.

Currently use of the chapel is free to all members of the 
Friends. However reservations are necessary to prevent con-
fusion. Until a drive is created visitors are asked to park on 
the road surrounding the chapel to protect the new grass. The 
Friends and Trustees of OHC are proud of the chapel and hope 
that all appreciate and enjoy this place of peace and beauty with-
in our grounds. For chapel reservations, please call Don Smith, 
OHC General Manager, 706-543-6262.

Helen McPherson Costantino

The Beauty of the 
           Wingfield Chapel

The Wingfield Chapel is 
becoming a focal point 
for the cemetery and is 
indeed one of its most 
significant areas.



Contributions
Received October 16, 2020 through 
February 14, 2021

Memorial Donations
In Memory of Bob Aaron

	 Elaine Aaron

In Memory of Isaac Oakley Billue

	 Julie Boyd

In Memory of Jerry Caskin and 
J. Courtney Caskin

	 Joseph Caskin

In Memory of Hal Cofer

	 Jack and Suzanne Bennett

In Memory of Fred A. Denson

	 Janie Denson Price

In Memory of Powell Stephens Erwin

	 Mr. and Mrs. James L. Gillis III

In Memory of Edwina Tidwell 
Ferguson

	 Susan Upchurch Buck

	 Mark and Helen Costantino

	 Ann Moseley

In Memory of Dr. William J. Hardman

	 Gerald and Carol Driver

In Memory of E.L. Herring Family

	 Edward England

In Memory of Emma Lou Hubbard   

	 Mark and Helen Costantino

	 Gerald and Carol Driver

In Memory of Jan Wallace Hunnicutt

	 Bonnie and Herb Buchbinder

	 Barbara Chaplin Elliot

	 Glenwood Garden Club

	 Charles D. Nash

	 Waycross High School Class of '65

In Memory of Linda Bishop Ivey

	 Jack and Suzanne Bennett

In Memory of William Larkin 
“Will” Power

	 Jack and Suzanne Bennett

	 Mark and Helen Costantino

In Memory of Irene Robinson Smith

	 (Anonymous) Athens, Georgia, loved 	
	 Irene!

In Memory of Bill Thornton

	 Richard and Fran Lane
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Don Smith reports work completed after fielding 
complaints from visitors about the railroad crossing at 
the entrance to OHC. He quickly identified areas in the 
crossing missing vital wood components. The Trustees 
approved $3,000 to solve the problem and added a pro-
tective buildup of asphalt for future smooth crossings.

he committed support 
of the members of the 
Friends of OHC and the 

generosity of our contributers 
make all things possible at 
Oconee Hill Cemetery. This 
historic cemetery continues to 
be significant to the Athens 
community over 165 years since 
its inception because of you.

T



In Memory of Kathleen Wilfong

	 Janet Bishop

In Memory of Joy Wilkes Wingfield

	 Mary Forehand

	 Mr. and Mrs. Owen M. Roberts IV

In Memory of Middleton Barnett 
Wingfield Jr.

	 Laura Melton Geiger

Honorarium Donations
In Honor of Walter and 
Evalyne Eckles

	 Charlotte E. Crowe

Capital Campaign 
	 Buddy and Lucy Allen

	 Sue Boatright

	 Jamie and Tuder Boswell

	 Tom and Nancy Bowen

	 Dave and Devereux Burch

	 Butch and Janie Bush

	 Betsy Calhoun

	 James and Frieda Clarke

	 Mark and Helen Costantino

	 Joe and Lisa Frierson

	 Denny and Peggy Galis

	 Katherine K. Hoard

	 Pete and Cissy Hutchinson

	 Joe D. Irving

	 Walter and Sandy Jarrett

	 Brenda and Jimmy Klein

	 Tom and Anne Lane

	 Beverly Logan

	 Ham and Brenda Magill

	 Charlotte Thomas Marshall

	 Milton and Helen Mills

	 Robert J. and Elise H. Phares

	 Bonnie Ramsey

	 Corky and Sally Sams

	 Margaret Roscoe Spalding

	 Thomas McKey Tillman 
	 Foundation, Inc.

	 Buck and Ellen Wiley

	 Dave and Carole Yoho

Donations for repairs to 
Dr. D.D. Quillian lots

	 Family of Sue and Dan Quillian

Donation for Howell Cobb Fence

	 Sissy Erwin and Juan Toro

Donation for Sexton’s House

	 Sarah C. Lewis

Other Donations
	 Joe and Lynn Hodgson

	 John and Marilyn McMullan

	 Jane Payne

	 Joe Tillman

	 Ursula Uhlig

	 Watson-Brown Foundation

	 Frances Mock Williams

Grants
Alice and Noah N. Langdale Jr. 
Foundation, Inc.
Designated for continued enhancement of 
mapping, refining grave locations/availabil-
ity, and promotion/marketing to encourage 
visibility, visitation and community awareness.

Membership
We wish to thank our members.Without them, 
the accomplishments mentioned in this news-
letter would have been impossible. The follow-
ing list is current as of February 14, 2021.

Benefactors
	 Kirk and Patti Alexander

	 Lucy and Buddy Allen

	 Sandy Baumwald

	 Janet and Bob Bishop

	 Jody Wilson Boling

	 Harry D. Brown Jr.

	 Mr. and Mrs. Frank W. Brumley

	 Devereux and Dave Burch

	 Joseph Caskin

	 Ricky and Betsey Chastain

	 Helen and Mark Costantino

	 Dr. and Mrs. Victor Crosby

	 Sue Wolfe David

	 Evelyn and David Dukes

	 Dr. and Mrs. E. Van Herrin

	 Annis Orand Herring

	 Margaret and Gene Howard

	 Mr. and Mrs. Thomas E. Hudson

	 Mr. and Mrs. William S. Huggins

	 Dr. and Mrs. Pete Hutchinson

	 Skip and Donna James

	 Billups Phinizy Johnson Jr.

	 Sarah C. Lewis

	 David Matheny

	 Carlton N. Mell Jr.

	 Helen Mills

	 Ann G. Moseley

	 JoAnne and Lorenzo Moss

	 Curtis Mosso

	 Jean and Daniel Moye

	 Don and Phyllis Nelson

	 Janet and Alex Patterson

	 Jane M. Payne

	 Lloyd Milton Perry

	 Drs. Michael and Patricia Petelle

	 Mr. and Mrs. Owen M. Roberts IV

	 Mrs. Albert D. Sams Jr.

	 Mr. and Mrs. Walter A. Sams III

	 Amanda Harter Stone

	 The Taylor Family 

	 Mrs. Lothar L. Tresp

	 Mr. and Mrs. Joseph H. Underwood

	 Jo Ann Webb

	 Ellen and Buck Wiley

	 W. Thomas Wilfong

	 Winki Winburn

	 Mr. and Mrs. Robert Winthrop II

Donors
	 Diane A. Adams 

	 Michael and Mary Adams 

	 Louise T. Adams

	 C. Richard Allen

	 William Anderson

	 Bonneau and Sharon Ansley

	 Mr. Shepard Bryan Ansley

	 Wayne and Patsy Arnold

	 Allan and LaVerne Barber
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	 Sallyanne and Jim Barrow

	 The William Benedict Family

	 Angie and Mason Bentley

	 Gary and Dwayne Blasingame

	 Susan R. Boatright

	 Col. Otis Bonner Family

	 Tom and Nancy Bowen

	 Sharon Magill Brown

	 Susan U. Buck

	 Steven and Sherry Bush

	 Mr. and Mrs. Ray P. Bush Jr.

	 Ann C. Cabaniss

	 Robert Cannon

	 William and Laura Carlton

	 Mr. and Mrs. Robert H. Carson

	 Barbara Wier and H. Kennon Carter 

	 Mr. and Mrs. Richard “Skeet” Cathey

	 Chaffin-Simonetti Family

	 Mr. and Mrs. J. Robert Chambers Jr.

	 Lauren M. Coile

	 Mr. and Mrs. Lauren M. Coile Jr.

	 G. Ernest Coleman Jr.

	 Catherine Cobb Cook

	 Tom and Sara Cooney

	 Dr. and Mrs. James W. Cooper Jr.

	 Charlotte E. Crowe

	 James David Crowe

	 Ruth M. “Tweet” Curtis

	 John T. and Sheree Hughes Dendy

	 Pete and Vicky Dickens

	 Michael and Bonnie Dirr

	 Elizabeth Coffee Downs

	 Anna Burns Dyer 

	 Mal Elder

	 Doc Eldridge

	 Dee and Jean Fennell

	 Susan and Richard Field

	 Theresa M. Flynn and 
	 Douglas R. Hellmann

	 Mary Forehand

	 Denny and Peggy Galis

	 Steve and Julie Garrison

	 Mrs. Robert E. Gibson

	 Gwen Griffin

	 DeDe Guest

	 Col. and Mrs. Robert A. Guy

	 Richard and Anne Hathaway

	 Beth and Tom Hawk

	 John and Judy Hill

	 Kathy Hoard

	 Peter and Susan Hodgson

	 Robert Honeycutt

	 Harold and Elizabeth Hughes

	 Charles Hunnicutt and Wayne Amos

	 Claire Richardson James

	 Mr. and Mrs. Gib Johnston

	 Mrs. Harold W. King

	 Richard and Fran Lane

	 Ben and Lee Leathers

	 Nan Richardson Leathers

	 Henry Logan

	 Don and Jo Anne Lowe

	 Brenda and Ham Magill

	 Myra Norton Martin

	 Margaret McLanahan

	 Mr. and Mrs. Bill McWilliams

	 Dr. and Mrs. James S. Miller

	 Mr. and Mrs. J.B. Moncrief

	 Dorothy and Jim Newland

	 John and Claudia Noell

	 Jack and Ashley Parish

	 Page Gunn Pate

	 Georgia and Richard Patterson

	 Terry L. Peeler

	 Peter Pellegrini

	 Amburn H. Power

	 John and Sally Presnell

	 Mary Raymer

	 Joyce and Bob Reinkemyer

	 Mr. and Mrs. Tony Salloum

	 Sharyn K. Sams

	 Leonard J. Sapera

	 Robert Kent Smith

	 Carolyn Steuer

	 Laura Stotler

	 Marcia Griffin Talmadge

	 Robert E. and Peggy Thompson

	 Joe and Trish Tillman

	 John C. Waters

	 Gene Weeks

	 Gloria Coile Wells

	 Mr. and Mrs. John Q. West

	 Laurie Wilder

	 G. Swift Williams Jr.

	 Terry Wingfield

	 Richard Wortham III

Sponsors
	 Darrel and Jane Begnaud

	 Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Jackson Bennett III

	 Dr. and Mrs. Terry Beusse

	 Mike and Ruth Barrow Bracewell 

	 Dr. and Mrs. Benjamin G. Brackett

	 Maxine and Bob Burton

	 Bill Callaway

	 Laura W. Carter

	 Dahl and Josephine Cochran

	 Gay Crowe

	 Mr. and Mrs. Jack Crowley

	 Susan D. Dukes

	 Chantel Dunham

	 Maxine P. Easom

	 Ron Evans

	 Mr. and Mrs. Richard C. Ferguson

	 William L. Foster

	 David Gast

	 Max M. Gilstrap

	 Benjamin Harden and Camilla Collins

	 Harriet Wilder Harvin

	 Paul Hicks

	 Tom Hodgson

	 Edward L. Houston

	 David A. and Jane V. Kidd

	 Tom and Anne Lane

	 David and Kitty Lay

	 Fran Leathers

	 Mrs. Richard H. Long

	 Richard and Sara Marbut

	 Charlotte Thomas Marshall

	 Larry and Gail Mauney

	 Kathleen McCook

	 Jane and Jim Noe

	 Susan Paul

	 Mr. and Mrs. John R. Phillips

	 Susan Thompson Pike

	 Ann Montgomery Pitts

	 Charles Pou

	 Dr. and Mrs. James K. Reap

	 Berry Rice

	 Susan Garrison Rogers

	 Thomas Rostas

	 Margaret G. Smith

	 Stacy and Carey Stephens

	 Billy Stone

	 Claire C. Swann
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	 David R. Sweat

	 David Quillian Tuck

	 Fred Wallace

	 Mrs. Nell H. Watt

	 John and Patty Whitehead

	 Therese and Keith Wilson

Families and Individuals
	 Elaine Aaron

	 Dr. and Mrs. Howard T. Abney

	 Roger and Renee Alexander

	 Wayne Allen

	 Sylvia Harley Arant

	 Frank S. Bachelder

	 John J. Barrow

	 Drs. William and Brita Barry

	 Jo and Terrell Benton

	 Jean T. Blackstone

	 John Daniel Bloemer

	 Murray Boatright and Kelly O’Neil

	 F.N. Boney

	 Robert A. Booth

	 Robert and Marilyn Bowden 

	 Julie Boyd

	 Dr. and Mrs. James G. Bryant Jr.

	 Sally Bunker

	 Marguerite and Charles Burch

	 Susan K. Bush

	 Mrs. Tony Byrd

	 Tim Cantrell

	 Lynn Carithers

	 Jeanette Chandler

	 Betty Ann Chapman

	 Jim and Frieda Clarke

	 Charles C. and Pauline F. Clegg

	 Carol L. Corina

	 Dr. Frank T. Corker

	 Joe and Susan Costa 

	 Jerry Crisp

	 Grace Davis

	 Vincent and Barbara Dooley

	 Mr. and Mrs. C.W. Dopson Jr.

	 John and Theresa Doyle

	 Walter Eckles

	 Edward England Jr.

	 Chad Erwin

	 Sissy Erwin and Juan Toro

	 Joyce Land Fendig and Albert Fendig 

	 Mona Freer

	 Cindy and Billy Galt

	 Mike and Anne Garner

	 Cherlyn S. Granrose

	 Allen and Becky Green

	 Helen Gregory

	 James L. Hanna

	 James and Andree C. Hefner

	 Martha Henderson

	 Conoly Hester

	 Mary Ella and Frank R. Hill

	 Daniel III and Ann J. Hope

	 Pendleton “Balfour” Hunnicutt

	 Theresa and Jan Hunnicutt

	 Mary Denmark Hutcherson

	 Sylvia M. Hutchinson

	 Billups “Bo” Phinizy Johnson III

	 David and Mary Kissel

	 Vina Kremkau

	 Barbara Laughlin

	 Patti and Jim Law

	 Dr. S. Edward Law

	 Jane and Kip Mann

	 Robert and Janice Matthews

	 Barbara Howe McArthur

	 Kelli McCain

	 Margaret and Andy McCollum

	 Judy McCormick

	 Patricia Miller

	 Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert Milner

	 Denise and Robert Morris

	 Henry and Patrice Nelson

	 Tanna Nicholson

	 Lili Ouzts

	 Anna Elizabeth Powell

	 Bonnie Ramsey

	 Karen Whelchel Redwine

	 Gregory and Beryl Richards

	 Owen M. Roberts III

	 Gary Roseman

	 Howard Schretter

	 Richard and J.J. Scott

	 Don and Margaret Smith

	 Robert Soule

	 Elizabeth Hughes Spalding

	 George H. Suddath

	 Pete Talmadge

	 Susan P. Tate

	 Gloria Ricks Taylor

	 Dr. and Mrs. Roger K. Thomas

	 Sam Thomas

	 Emory M. and Frances T. Thomas

	 Mary Katherine Tillman

	 John and Barbara Timmons

	 Mary Bondurant Warren

	 Delia Whitley

	 Gail Wilfong

	 Smith Wilson

	 Will Wingfield

	 Craig Wright

	 George H. Wright and M.C. OBrien

Corporate Benefactors
	 Carl Blount Insurance Agency

	 Cofer’s Home and Garden

	 Georgia Football Lettermen’s Club

Foundations
	 Paul T. Martin Foundation, Inc. 

	 Terrell Family Foundation

Garden Clubs
	 Athens Garden Club 

	 Classic City Gardeners

	 Glenwood Garden Club

	 Ladies Garden Club

	 Rose and Dahlia Garden Club

Non-Profits
	 Apalachee Chapter NSDAR

	 Brigadier General T.R.R. Cobb Camp 	
	 #97, Sons of Confederate Veterans
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Friends and Athens High School 
classmates of Meg Gunn Dure 

donated the newest addition to the 
landscape at the Wingfield Chapel. 

Donations to the long-range 
landscaping plan for OHC are a 
meaningful way to honor loved 

ones and friends and preserve one 
of our city’s most beautiful urban 

environments. For more infor-
mation, please call Don Smith at 
706.543.6262 to direct your call. 

(L-R) Richard and Fran Lane, 
Janie Bush and Helen Costantino.

Meg’s Tree


